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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

Wednesday 26 April 2017

2pm – 4.15pm

MINUTES

(Unreserved)

	Chair
	Professor Anthony Forster, Vice-Chancellor



	Present
	Dr Karen Brennan, Dr Malcolm Brynin, Professor Nick Buck, Professor Joan Busfield, Dr Nilufer Demirkan-Jones, Andrei Dumas, Mohab Elbishbishy, Professor Lawrence Ezrow, Professor Maria Fasli, Dr Matt Ffytche, Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony, Professor Fabian Freyenhagen, Dr Mark Frost, Zoe Garshong, Dr Nicolas Geeraert, Josh Gulrajani, Professor Paul Hibbard, Professor Jo Jackson, Professor Nancy Kula, Professor Heather Laurie, Professor Andrew Le Sueur,  Professor Roderick Main, Andrew McIntosh, Professor  Dominic Micklewright, Richard Murphy, Professor Sean Nixon, Professor Aletta Norval, Ernest Nyarko, Eseosa Omoruyi, Professor Jules Pretty, Professor Christine Raines, Professor  Kate Rockett, Ms Vikki-Jo Scott, Professor Monika Schmid, Dr Stevphen Shukaitis, Professor Martyna Sliwa, Richard Stock, Professor Phil Terry, Professor Graham Underwood, Professor Anthony Vickers (from 3.30pm), Cathy Walsh, Professor Geoff Wood, Professor Matthew Woollard

	
	

	Apologies
	Dr Ilaria Boncori, Professor Edward Codling, Dr Michael Fry, Dr Valerie Gladwell,  Professor Sasha Roseneil, Professor Leon Rubin

	
	

	Secretary
	Bryn Morris, Registrar and Secretary

	
	

	In attendance
	Emma Hardy, Andrew Keeble, Rachel Lucas, Susie Morgan, Vanessa Potter, Alex Seabrook, Dr Sonia Virdee

	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Following completion of the terms of office for four elected members of Senate on 31 July 2017, Dr John Bartle and Dr Nicolas Geeraert have been appointed unopposed as members of Senate from 2017 to 2021.  As there are two more vacancies a second election has been announced.  The last date for nominations is 5pm on Friday 28 April 2017.
	68/17

	
	
	

	MINUTES
	
	

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 25 January 2017.
	69/17

	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES
	

	
	
	

	None
	
	70/17

	
	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Senate Noted and Approved
	
	71/17

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	In accordance with the Standing Orders, paragraph 5, the following item has been starred for discussion:

· Item 12(b) Education Committee
	72/17

	
	
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/17/15)
	

	
	

	Amendment to Ordinance 13 and 19
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that Ordinance 13 and 19 regarding the student membership of Senate be amended as set out in paper S/17/15 Appendix 1.
	73/17

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that following the decision taken to remove the Dean of Health from the list of Deans described under Ordinance 8, Ordinance 13 is amended from 2018-19 to remove the Dean of Health from the list of co-opted Senate members.
	74/17

	
	
	

	Re-appointment of the Faculty Progress and Assessment Officer for the Faculty of Social Sciences
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that Dr Michael Jones be re-appointed as the Faculty Progress and Assessment Officer for the Faculty of Social Sciences for the following period:

1/8/17 to 30/9/17
	75/17

	
	

	Appointment of the Head of the School of Sport, Rehabilitation and Exercise Sciences
	

	
	
	

	Senate noted
	that Professor Ian Maynard has been appointed as Head of the School of Sport, Rehabilitation and Exercise Sciences, following virtual consideration by Senate members and approval by Council for the following period:

1/8/2017 to 31/7/2020
	76/17

	
	

	Changes to our Academic Offences Procedures
	

	
	
	

	Senate noted
	that following consideration and approval by the PVC Education, on behalf of the Education Committee, the Vice-Chancellor took chair’s action on behalf of Senate to approve a change to our Academic Offences Procedures as set out in paper S/17/15 Appendix 2.
	77/17

	
	

	RE-APPOINTMENT OF THE PRO-VICE-CHANCELLOR (EDUCATION) (S/17/16)
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that Professor Aletta Norval be re-appointed as Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education) for the following period:

1/8/2017 to 31/7/2020
	78/17

	
	
	

	APPOINTMENT OF THE DEPUTY VICE-CHANCELLOR DESIGNATE, AND SUBSEQUENTLY DEPUTY VICE-CHANCELLOR (S/17/17)
	

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that Professor Lorna Fox O’Mahony be appointed as the Deputy Vice-Chancellor Designate for the period 1/1/2018 to 31/7/2019 and then as the Deputy Vice-Chancellor for the following period:

1/8/2019 – 31/7/2022
	79/17

	
	
	

	Senate noted


	that following Senate approval of Professor O’Mahony’s appointment, approval would be sought from Council by circulation and Chair’s action to enable recruitment for the Executive Dean (Humanities) to take place at the earliest opportunity to enable a start-date at the beginning of the Autumn Term 2017-18.
	80/17

	
	

	VICE CHANCELLOR’S REPORT AND ORAL BRIEFING (S/17/18)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written report to Senate.  
	81/17

	
	
	

	Senate noted
	The Vice-Chancellor reported on the University’s improved position in the Complete University Guide 2018 to 32, a rise of 9 places.
	82/17

	
	
	

	
	Following the resignation of Professor Simon Lucas, Head of the School of Computer Science and Electronic Engineering, in accordance with Ordinance 9, the Vice-Chancellor recommended the appointment of Professor Anthony Vickers as Acting Head of School until no later than 4 October 2017. Consultation will take place on the next Head of School, and a recommendation will be brought to Senate at the earliest opportunity.
	83/17

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that Professor Anthony Vickers be appointed as the Acting Head of the School of Computer Science and Electronic Engineering with immediate effect until no later than 4 October 2017.
	84/17

	
	
	

	Senate noted


	that the deadline for staff with a research component in their contract to meet the requirement for 4 publications at 3* or above has been extended from 31 July 2018 to 31 July 2019, in response to the timing of the next REF.
	85/17

	
	
	

	Senate agreed
	that it would be useful for the PVC Research to send an e-mail to all staff with a research component in their contract to restate that the publications requirements are unchanged and remind colleagues of the deadline of 31 July 2019.
	86/17

	
	

	INDEPENDENT PATHWAY PROVIDER (S/17/19)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper proposing that Kaplan International Colleges (KIC) is approved as the University’s new Independent Pathway Provider.
	87/17

	
	
	

	Senate noted


	The Deputy Vice-Chancellor reported that under the terms of the proposal, on-campus pathway provision delivered by KIC would commence at the Colchester campus from 2018-9 with a primary focus on year 0 with some recruitment to year 1.  KIC would register an additional location for an Essex College and take responsibility for issuing the CAS under their own alternative provider sponsorship.  KIC offices will be based at the Colchester Campus, probably in the Constable Building and increased residential accommodation needs are being factored into University planning.  An accommodation guarantee will operate and work is underway to manage this.

A Task and Finish Group will be established and chaired by the Registrar and Secretary to manage the detailed work required for operational implementation.  Thanks were given to all colleagues who had been involved in developing the proposal.
	88/17
89/17

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	1. That the University should proceed to develop an international pathway college at the Colchester campus.

2. That Kaplan International Colleges should be selected as the preferred partner.

3. That on-campus pathway provision delivered by KIC should commence at the Colchester campus from the 2018-19 academic year, until such time the University will continue to recruit.

4. That negotiations with KIC about direct recruitment to year 1 for 2018-19 will continue to mitigate against any potential shortfall of Essex Pathways income at the 2018-19 cut-off.

5. That the following further actions will be undertaken:

a. A Task and Finish Group will be established and chaired by the Registrar and Secretary to oversee the negotiation of detailed contract terms and the operational implementation of the Independent Pathway Provider. 

b. Authority to enter into the partnership will be delegated to the Registrar & Secretary, subject to the terms of the contract not departing materially from those set out in the paper.
	90/17
91/17

92/17

93/17

94/17

95/17



	

	TACKLING SEXUAL VIOLENCE, HARASSMENT AND HATE CRIME ACTION PLAN: PROGRESS UPDATE (S/17/20)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper from the Deputy Vice-Chancellor, Academic Registrar and the Director of Human Resources, providing a progress update an action plan, developed in response to the report of the Universities UK Taskforce, Changing the Culture, which examined violence against women, harassment and hate crime affecting university students.
	96/17

	
	
	

	Senate noted
	The approach undertaken which is to build on the University’s existing support infrastructure, and to extend beyond the UUK Report by ensuring a focus on all student and staff groups across all three campuses.  In implementing a zero tolerance policy, the University will always take action and that the action taken will be proportionate to the individual case. Senate noted that the Equality Challenge Unit had commended the action plan and its timescales at a recent visit, and the University will also be working with its partners in the context of ensuring that academic standards are protected at partner institutions.

Senate noted that the action plan includes consideration of social media, and that the University’s new approach to Welcome and Induction will include training for new students on expectations of behaviour and on reporting routes.
	97/17
98/17

	
	
	

	Senate agreed
	To add an action point to ensure that students across all campuses have clarity about who to report incidents of sexual violence, harassment or hate, when they occur, that takes account that the incident may have taken place off-campus.   
	99/17

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	The action plan detailed in Appendix 1 with the additional point specified above is endorsed by Senate and recommended to Council for approval.
	100/17

	
	
	

	A REVIEW OF THE PGR EDUCATION TRAJECTORY AT THE UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX (S/17/21)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper detailing a review of the PGR education trajectory from recruitment of students through to completion, and recommendations for ensuring excellence in the University’s PGR provision.
	101/17

	
	
	

	Senate noted
	The importance of this work in supporting all our PGR students throughout their studies to achieve their full potential.  

To support student recruitment, additional funding has been found to enable the creation of an additional 35 new PhD studentships for 2017-18, and that opportunities for external funding through partnerships with industry, business, and through funded Centres for Doctoral Training is supported.

To complement the University’s continued participation in PRES, work on ensuring access to the PGR student voice is underway through a Task and Finish Group, chaired by the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Education).  It was also noted that informal opportunities for students to meet the Dean will be set up that will include all campuses.  A separate Task and Finish Group has also been working on the needs of part-time and distance-learning PGR students.  
	102/17
103/17

104/17



	
	
	

	Senate agreed
	To add a review of incentives for academic staff to provide courses through Proficio to the action plan.
	105/17

	
	
	

	Senate approved
	1. The Action Plan appended in Annex 2 and with the additional action agreed above.

2. That each Department appoints a named individual (PGR Director) to take responsibility for the management of applications in collaboration with Admissions Team and that timelines for the management of applications are as set out in paper S/17/21.  

3. That the Director of Research Training works with REO on identifying PGR student funding initiatives and developing bids for PGR student funding.
4. That Student Life takes over responsibility for organising a PGR Welcome Day, as part of the core Welcome Week events, to include University-wide, Faculty-level and Departmental activities, with involvement of SU. 

5. That the MyTutor system is gradually introduced for monitoring supervisory meetings in all Departments.
6. That SPCS provides a PGR-specific KPI report for the Autumn 2017 Planning Round with data at departmental level.
7. That the requirement of pre-examination hard copy thesis submission by PGR students is removed.
	106/17
107/17

108/17

109/17

110/17

111/17

112/17

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	The new title of Deputy Dean (Postgraduate Research Training) and revised Job Description of the role currently named Director of Research Training, detailed in Annex 3 of the paper. 
	113/17

	
	
	

	ESTABLISHMENT OF THE DEPARTMENT OF PSYCHOSOCIAL AND PSYCHOANALYTIC STUDIES (S/17/22)
	

	
	

	Received
	A paper from the Executive Dean (Social Sciences) reporting on the review of the Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies and recommending that it becomes an academic department of the University from 1 August 2017.

	114/17

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The work that has taken place since 2013-14 by the Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies and the Faculty of Social Sciences and the proposed new Department’s plans to develop its education and research portfolios, and to ensure an ongoing and sustainable financial surplus.  Senate noted that the SU VP Education and Faculty Convenor will be working with the Implementation Team to support student communication and engagement.   Thanks were given to colleagues who had worked on the review and the report.
	115/17

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	1. To establish the Department of Psychosocial and Psychoanalytic Studies from 1 August 2017.
2. To close the Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies on 31 July 2017.
3. To relocate the Centre for Trauma, Asylum, and Refugees, and the Centre for Myth, from the Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies to the Department of Psychosocial and Psychoanalytic Studies from 1 August 2017.

4. To update Ordinance 25 to reflect these changes to the list of departments and centres of the University.

5. To update Ordinance 13 to remove the Director of the Centre for Psychoanalytic Studies from the list of co-opted members of Senate.
	116/17
117/17

118/17

119/17

120/17



	
	

	ANONYMOUS MARKING OF COURSEWORK (S/17/23)
	

	
	

	Received
	A paper from the PVC Education proposing changes to the University’s Marking Policy for Undergraduate and Taught Postgraduate Work to provide that all summative coursework should be marked anonymously where it is practical to do so.
	121/17

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The availability of an operational guidance note setting out the circumstances in which it is not practical for work to be marked anonymously and the procedure to follow for requests for coursework not to be marked anonymously.

Use of formative assessment remains critically important and work that has been supported through formative assessment can still be marked through an anonymised process.  Senate noted the support from the Student Union for these changes and their commitment to providing support with student communications to ensure a successful implementation.  A number of operational matters will need to be addressed to enable implementation and it was suggested that collection of the distribution of marks could help to inform a future review of the policy.
	122/17
123/17

	
	
	

	Senate Approved
	Changes to the University’s Marking Policy should be made with effect from 2017-18, as set out in the report and with an amendment to paragraph 2b in the Guidance Note clarifying when work that is subject to second marking or moderation should be marked or unmarked when passed to the second assessor.
	124/17

	DEVELOPING OUR FACULTY EDUCATION LEADERSHIP (S/17/24)



	Received
	A paper from the PVC Education and Academic Registrar setting out current arrangements and plans for developing our faculty education leadership structures.
	125/17

	
	
	

	Senate noted
	A number of changes to the Deputy Dean (Education) role description to emphasise their strategic role in delivery of education and their role in supporting the Executive Deans.  The move towards the subject level TEF and the importance of ensuring the right level of support for the important work that is happening in departments.  The work underway to enhance the cross-boundary professional services arrangements in place to support the education performance, and that the professional services support requirements for TEF will be kept under review within the context of the emerging subject-level analysis.

The schedule of work planned across the Autumn term to review departmental NSS performance and departmental Education KPIs and the importance of creating space to evaluate and make the best use of the data that we have.

The replacement of the University’s Student Satisfaction Survey (SSS) with the UK Experience Survey (UKES).  Comprising a richer set of questions including NSS questions, and questions on engagement, learning communities and student experience more broadly, it will be launched as soon as the NSS survey finishes.  Final year students will also be able to complete the survey and for this group, the NSS questions will be removed.  The first analyses from the new survey will be available in early July 2017.
	126/17
127/17

128/17

	
	
	

	Recommended to Council
	To revise the duties of the Deputy Dean (Education) as set out in Appendix A of the paper and with the addition of a sub-clause to explicitly reference internationalisation and partnership work, to be approved by Chair’s action.
	129/17

	
	
	

	RECRUITMENT AND ADMISSIONS SUMMARY REPORT (S/17/25)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	An update on the undergraduate and postgraduate admissions position at early April for 2017-18 entry.
	130/17

	
	

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES
	

	
	
	

	ACADEMIC STAFFING COMMITTEE (S/17/26)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Academic Staffing Committee decisions relating to permanency and promotion of academic staff set out in paper S/17/26
	131/17

	
	
	

	EDUCATION COMMITTEE (S/17/27)
	

	
	
	

	
	Referencing Policy
	

	
	
	

	Senate noted
	that the support materials available on the University website will include departmental support materials and that the Library will work closely with each department on the content of these webpages.
	132/17

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	that the Referencing Policy set out in paper S/17/27 be approved with effect from 2017-18.
	133/17

	
	
	

	
	Course Approval Policy and Framework
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	That a proposed change to the authority to approve all new PGR provision at the concept and development stage, and category 1 PGR provision at the final stage from the Deputy Dean (PGRE) to the Executive Dean had been discussed and agreed with the Executive Deans.  
	134/17

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the new course approval policy and framework set out in paper S/17/27 Appendix A be approved with effect from 2017-18, with an amendment to paragraph 3.2, as set out above.
	135/17

	
	
	

	
	Change to Rules of Assessment
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the changes to the Rules of Assessment and progression requirements for taught provision be approved as set out in paper S/17/27 Appendix B.
	136/17

	
	
	

	
	New award title
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	that the new award title of Master of Business Management (MBM) be introduced with effect from October 2017.
	137/17

	
	
	

	HONORARY DEGREES AND HONORARY FELLOWSHIPS COMMITTEE (S/17/28)


	

	Senate Agreed
	That the nominations for the award of Honorary Degrees be approved and recommended to Council, as set out in paper S/17/28.
	138/17

	
	
	


Emma Hardy

Director of Academic Services

28 April 2017
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